APRIL 2008
ISSUE NO. 293
[image: image1.png]


KEVIN MARSHALL’S GREAT NEWS

Hi 


Exciting but terrifying news!


I have just received an invitation to participate in Paris Colmar June 2008!!!??  Not sure where to start other than to accept, it is something I have dreamt about for so long...Paris Colmar here we come!

Helpers wanted


I am trying desperately to get my support team together for P-C.  My discussions with Sue, Jill and Richard confirm that ideally I need two teams, about 8 people in total.  In that team I will need drivers for the vehicles, walkers/bikers (to help me through the darker periods), and everyone will need to ‘muck in’ and do what ever is necessary to keep me on the road!  A bonus will be previous experience!


Sue Clements has kindly agreed to be my ‘manager’.


Is there anyone interested in committing a few days to help me to get to Colmar?  If so can they urgently get in touch with me or Sue?


Kevin.    (01284-716483)
THREE LINE WHIP

For the past couple of years BBC Breakfast-Time sports presenters MIKE BUSHELL and CHRIS HOLLINS have tried their hands at all manner of sporting and recreational pursuits.  Well one or the other of them intends to give race walking a go on Tuesday 24th June at the Championship Veterans 5 Miles Walk of the 2008 season; around 3 circuits of the Battersea Park Queen’s Carriageway.  It’s entries on the night, with a 7 pm start at the usual place near the vandalised public toilets.  Those who (a) are not members of Veterans AC and/or (b) not veteran athletes will be welcome to compete in guest capacity.  Let’s see a huge turnout for an event which the BBC will screen for an intended showing on the following Saturday morning on BBC1 Television after their 7.35 and 8.35 am sports bulletins.  If it goes ahead, details will be confirmed in a future issue of EW.

SITUATIONS VACANT

Eastern Veterans Athletic Club are to hold their AGM after the Road Relays at the Sports Pavilion, Manor Road, Hemmingford, Grey on April 20th.  A number of posts are up for takers, to wit:  Chairman, Membership Secretary, Magazine Editor, Webmaster and 1 Management Committee Member.  Volunteers are asked to submit their names to DANNY MULANE (Honorary Secretary) at 34, Maldon Road, Tiptree, Colchester, Essex.  CO5 0TN.  01621-817173. The Club states, “All members have the right to attend and vote. This year, probably more than any other, decisions may be made that could affect the running of OUR Club.  MAKE THE EFFORT TO ATTEND AND VOTE”

BRING ALONG A FRIEND –
 IF YOU’VE GOT ONE!

The next Enfield League event is a ‘Promote Walking 3,000 metres’ race at the Queen Elizabeth Stadium on Saturday April 12th at 2 pm.  Enfield’s hard working Walking Secretary RON WALLWORK has implored every attender to “bring along a friend” in order to give race walking a try.  A number of newcomers have ‘dipped their toes into the water’ at E&H during past years and some have come back for more – and some of them have gone on to make names for themselves!  After April 12th we’ll rename ‘the upstairs cafe’ and ‘The Friends Meeting House’.

[image: image3.wmf]
BEAUTY AND THE FEAST

All credit to KAREN ‘PADDY’ BAILEY of the Yard on her role as Chief Organiser of the long-established Metropolitan Police Walking Club Dinner & Reunion (which, of course as we all know, is open to all and not just Police and ex-Police personnel).  It was almost a full house as just under 80 tickets were sold – indeed many more than last year’s Race Walking Association’s Centenary Dinner.  The entire evening was a success ending in a raffle with a prize list that emulated the famous Enfield Open 7 Miles one in length.  Former Cadet Paddy does not look like one with almost 30 stressful years of serving the demanding Greater London public behind her, but it’s true that her Police career is now in its closing stages.  But a replacement has stepped forward to organise this popular function...and will do so in 2009 with Paddy ‘in her corner’.

Genial ANDY BIGNOLD – a member of the Guild of Master toastmasters – drove the function to ensure maximum enjoyment to all.  Our more established readers can remember another from the walking world who was also a member of that famous Guild – stentorian JOHN BURNS!  Prior to grace, respectful silence was observed for former Metropolitan Police Open 7 Miles victor GEORGE MEADOWS, former MPRWC Hon. Sec, and Metropolitan Police Athletics Secretary Superintendent ALAN JAMES, ex Met. Police Sergeant and top athletics administrator (before his athletics career went into free-fall) ANDY NORMAN of Chafford Hundred AC – who was most supportive of race walkers and ensured that we always had a race on the card at top Crystal Palace meetings and elsewhere, and popular ex-Royal Marine HARRY JEFFORD the timekeeper and recorder of the London Postal Region Club, and who used to attend the annual Met. Police Dinner in past years.

The original invitation to the function had given top billing to Controversial Commissioner Sir IAN BLAIR and Lady BLAIR under the tag of ‘invited to appear’.  Folk are not fools, for they know that ‘Invited to appear’ belongs in that collection of similar sayings such as, ‘Subject to availability’, ‘I hear what you say’, ‘My door is always open’, ‘The cheques in the post’ and ‘I’ll get there if I can’.  A revised invitation told prospective bookers that he would be joining us for the pre meal reception before leaving – so at least we knew where we stood.  Sir Ian did make a ‘cameo’ appearance just before the starter course, and delivered a 54 second speech of welcome before evaporating.  Sir Ian had taken the salute at the last Nijmegan march.  Pity he went – for he missed a carvery meal of true excellence.

But...we had a top of the bill speaker who was more than up to the task.  CHRIS ‘FOZZY’ FOSTER a performing protagonist on the amateur stage and noted raconteur.  Chris told us of his past days as a back-of-the-field but nevertheless enthusiastic walker and regaled yarns from that period.  He also told us of how he became a Metropolitan Police Sports Champion (50% of the Met. Police Doubles team on the oche).  Whatever happened to his darts partner?  He then told us, with pride of his time as Media Officer for The Scout Association including his time working with entertainer and satirist IAN HISLOP on the hour long television documentary on Scouting.  He had his audience in the lap of his hand!   He also hopes to turn up at the occasional race if he can, but pointed out how busy he now was.

Met. Police Chairman (and reigning National 100 Miles Champion Walker) CHRIS FLINT, and the Club Captain NAOMI also spoke.  Mention was made of the Metropolitan Police Olympic 50K walker PAUL BLOGG (someone in the audience corrected that to read BLAGG) who is about to end his Police service.  Although not present MICK BARNBROOK also got a mention – yes it was quiet without his humorous asides and heckling.  Former MPRWC Honorary Secretary DOUG FOTHERINGHAM and his good lady came they drove all the way from Spalding in Lincolnshire just to support the function – it was not quite his night for he also got stuffed for the £8 congestion tax (a poll tax on wheels) and then found himself seated on the lively Ilford AC table!   In all it was a really enjoyable evening and long may this function continue.  So...get your bookings in now for 2009!

COUNCILLOR KEN EASLEA – 1925 – 2008 R.I.P


Athletics was a part of Ken’s life since the cradle; for his late father helped to form ENFIELD A.C., and even became the club’s first Honorary General Secretary in 1922.  His father, Alderman Norman Easlea, was a life-long official (especially after giving up his participation in quarter-miling and cross-country) who aspired to become A.A.A.’s President in 1957.  For good measuring Ken’s now Californian based brother Bernard took part in walking races during the mid-1920’s.


As an athlete in his own right our Ken was a top man – and this is proved beyond doubt by his achievement of a National A.A.A.’s First Class Standard at all recognised distances from the 3,000 metres dash to the Class 54 Miles London to Brighton foot slog.  He beat 14 minutes and 30 seconds for 2 Miles 14 times in top events.


Ken entered race walking as an active competitor literally by accident, for in 1945 he sustained a serious injury to his left leg in a coal mining accident.  Needing to strengthen his injured leg he tried race walking, and has never regretted so doing.


Ken’s pinnacle was his G.B. selection against the United States over 10,000 metres at Battersea Park.  This was the high point of 55 years of unbroken active athletics participation.  Ken bemoaned the declining standards of race walking saying, “I once recorded 52 minutes and 26 seconds in a London open 7 miles race, and could only finish 6th.  Compare that with today”.  He continued...”I achieved an A.A.A’s silver star for recording 52.36 in a Middlesex County 7 Miles track championship – the award was for beating 53.30.  I wonder whatever happened to this award?”.  Ken also won the 1962 Garnet Cup 10 Miles in 79m 11s.


Age failed to dent his impact, as at the age of 46 he won the 1971 Southern Counties 3,000 Championship.  Although mainly a 7 miler and track racer, our Ken did a few long ones in his time; once recording 2 hours 46 minutes for 20 miles – so giving him his one and only victory over the legendary ‘iron man’ Charlie Fogg (now a field athlete who now officiates at meetings).  His ultra-distance disappointment was failing, by a mere 2 minutes, to duck under 9 hours for the epic London to Brighton distance.


His other major disappointment was failing to gain a National place medal.  He got close enough, coming 4th in both A.A.A’s 2 miles Championship and in the Inter-Counties 7 miles Track Championship.


Ken was an active pensioner, having spent 40 years of his working life with the Eastern Electricity Board. Ken remembers with affection packed house Championships at the old and fondly thought of White City Stadium, and he took part in the last ever walking race to be held there – before the bulldozers took centre stage.  “I can still recall the atmosphere of walking up the tunnel into a packed stadium”, says Ken.


In 1975 Ken Easlea signed up as a 2nd claim Ilford A.C. member and frequently donned the Club’s vest.  Ken said, “My greatest pleasure is meeting and getting to know so many walkers throughout Essex and elsewhere.  They are the ‘salt of the earth’, The Essex Walking League has played a major part in encouraging club athletics – and Ilford A.C. have made major contributions”.


The 1996/7 Ilford President led a most active life for he trod the boards in amateur dramatic productions as well as being a leading light in a local cine-camera club.  But he was best known as a long-serving Councillor, having served both Lambourne End and Abridge.  Ken lived in Abridge village and if Ilford A.C. were staging any important events in the area, he always ensured that some favourable pre-publicity was aired in the local Parish magazine.  As a Councillor he spent hours trying to get Epping Forest Rural District Council to charge more reasonable rates for Ilford’s Chigwell Row Headquarters.  A notable success was Ken’s campaign to shut down unlicensed Saturday afternoon greyhound racing in a farmer’s field at the back of the Camelot.  Had that taken off in a big way it could have presented all manner of problems for foot racing in the vicinity.


In 1993 Ken lost his loyal wife of many years, Sheila, who, like Ken, had been most active in the community and had attended countless athletics functions over decades.  Ken and Sheila attended most Ilford A.C. annual dinners over the years.


There is no doubt that Ilford’s 1996 Annual General Meeting made a wise choice of Ken to be custodian of their coveted President’s chain of office.  Ken married Irene in Lambourne End Village Church, and later moved to Clacton-on-Sea in 2003.  We extend our profound condolences to Irene on her sad loss.   D.A.
APPLAUSE FOR OUR KEN

The race started with a round of loud and prolonged applause for the recently departed esteemed Enfield & Harringey life member and former Ilford AC President KEN EASLEA; and certainly this form of showing respect for sports persons is now very much in vogue often replacing that traditional moment of silence!
TRIBUTE FROM LAURIE KELLY

Dave 


It was with great regret that I read your message of the 13th March, it was indeed a sad day to hear the news of the passing of Ken Easlea.


Unfortunately, it is the sign of the times that perhaps not too many people in Athletics remember the truly dedicated members of our Sport, for Ken was certainly one of these.


I first became acquainted with Ken through his participation in the LBH events, in which he won many titles and of course represented the Association over the years in the City Charity Contest.  He was also a great stalwart for the County (Middlesex) again winning many titles over the years and indeed still competing long after many had packed up.  He was of course a regular member of the County team in the Inter Counties where he stood behind us during our fight to keep Walking as part of these meetings.


To many of us ‘old wrinkles’ he will be fondly remembered and I sincerely hope that his achievements will be remembered by all those that attend the service.


Unfortunately, I will not be able to attend myself, but perhaps you would be so kind as to pass on my condolences to Irene and the Family.  But one thing we can be sure of the Walking fraternity will be out in force to remember a fine Walker and great supporter of our Sport.


Thanks again for letting me know.


Laurie Kelly.

TRIBUTE TO THE LATE KEN EASLEA

Hello Dave,


I was sorry to hear of the passing of Ken Easlea, after a long period of ill health.  Ken was a leading Enfield Club member for a number of decades, and I remember watching and racing against him in the 60s and 70s.  I remember him most competing over 2 miles at the White City, his racing action sending up clouds of dust on the cinder track.  Ken was very fast over 2 miles, I think he got down to 14-02 which is some going.  At 7 miles he was in the 52-53 minute range at his best, and in a very good Enfield team that contained Amos Seddon and Charlie Fogg.


Rest in Peace Ken.


Regards, Mike (Hinton)
MIKE TODD R.I.P

Chief Constable Mike Todd who died during March in tragic circumstances used to walk in the Essex League...and was also at John Hedgethorne’s funeral service.  Mike was a cadet under John Hedgethorne from 1976 onwards.  Indeed Denis Sheppard has a photo of him standing next to Hon. Ed. on an Essex League start line – the Essex Police 15K walk.

SAD NOTIFICATION FROM 
PETER MARKHAM

It is with great sadness that I have to report the death, on Thursday evening of Peter Adams.  I am sure that you will all join with me in sending our condolences to his wife Marg and all the family.  

Peter Markham.

...........................................................................
ESSEX COUNTY LINE-UP

The following are the principal County Officers for 2007-2008


President Ron Dawson


Vice President Ernie Jones


Chairman Peter Cassidy


Secretary Peter Sketchley


Treasurer John Weir

Best Wishes

Peter Cassidy

RaceWalkingAssociation@btinternet.com
EMAILS MIKE HINTON

My ‘A’ Race Scenario


When I returned to race walking in 2001, it was with the intention of only taking part in ‘B’ events as being an older veteran I thought that would be the best option.


I stuck to this apart from a couple of excursions into ‘A’ races with no problems.


With the sad demise of the LPR 9kms at Blackheath, I thought that I would give the Bexley 5 kms series a go to fill the gap, even though they were under ‘A’ race rules.


To this end I did my first one in December, no problems, even being complimented after the race by one judge on my walking!!


Next one in February, I get a warning on the last lap for my knees/bent legs.  One cross on the naughty board.


Then I do the National 10 at Enfield also under ‘A’ rules.  Here I am confused on the forth of 8 laps, I get 3 warnings, again knees/bent legs.  I ease up expecting to be yanked out at any moment.  Nothing happens.  I look at the board at the end of each lap to the finish, my number doesn’t appear on it!!


On asking at the finish, how I get 3 warnings yet am not dq’d and my number doesn’t appear on the board; I am told the judges can just give you a warning if they think you are near the mark, but don’t have to make it a proper warning to go on the board.


My last effort at Bexley was a disaster.  On the 2nd of 4 laps I get 2 warnings knees/bent legs, glance at the board at, my numbers not on it.  Cross the line given my time and position and collect my tracksuit.  A few moments pass while getting my breath back, then I am told, “You have been dq’d as 3 cards put in on last lap, too late to go on board” !!  Well...that leaves me deflated and confused.  


I see now that I should have stuck with ‘B’ races as that was my original intention.


The judges have a set of rules and I fully understand that.  They have to adhere to what is laid down.   For me, I shall stick with only ‘B’ races in future as I just want to take part and enjoy what I am doing!!


Regards, Mike ‘Dodgy Knees’ Hinton.

Adds Hon. Ed.

After some low turnouts, which threatened the very future of the Bexley Winter League, this competition has enjoyed something of a mini-revival.  Mike Hinton has been a part of that, so it’s sad that he’s now rejoining those many domestic race walkers who only attend ‘B’ races.  But Mike’s decision can be fully understood and respected.  Bexley League has been rebranded, ditching 15K and 10K races in favour of an all 5K card.  Numbers have improved of late, and a good turnout was even seen in February’s race when clashing events competed for the attention of our ever-dwindling band of activists.  D.A.

EMAILS CONTACT MAN

Dave,


Thanks for your latest issue.


Just a few points on the ‘National’ 10.  Congrats to Ilford and Surrey WC on getting three teams in with the individuals finishing in the order that they were nominated prior to start.  I assume they were declared?


And at least the course was free of pedestrians, bikes, push chairs, skate boards etc.  No complaints from Mr. Sharpe then!!!  My only complaint, walkers too many in front of me again.  Oh yes there were a few lorries.  Could have done with a couple of hills but then the majority of the field would then have been dq’d.


Carl.

EMAIL NEWS FROM JERRY EVERETT

Dave, 


I am now online and my email address is jerry.everett3@googlemail.com

A couple of weeks ago myself Dominic and Lance Williams appeared as Steve Scrutton’s Tea Time Show as three guests on BBC Radio Essex talking about Colchester Harriers and the 2012 Olympics.


I am still not back to full fitness, Ipswich Hospital have referred me on to Papworth Hospital so I may have to have an operation to clear my blocked arteries.


Since the new year I have joined another club.  Orwell Panthers based in Ipswich to coach children with disabilities, which I have been really enjoying.  Next month when we get to go out on the track I will be teaching some of them Race Walking.    Jerry
EMAILS ED SHILLABEER


Reading about the racing in your columns helps keep this now isolated exponent motivated, as does the opportunity to meet old sporting friends in the far-flung outposts like the Isle of Man!  Derek Harrison and his wife Sylvia came to meet Barbara and I at the NSC (also known as The Bowl) in Douglas on Saturday – Derek, great distance man, has the distinction of having both the slowest – showing great determination after serious illness – and for 23 years the fastest times for the famous ‘Parish Walk’, 85 miles of hills around the island.  I prefer the less arduous 19.4 miles around the flatter island of Guernsey!  Derek and I did contest the IOM TT course walk (with John Paddick also in the field) when our kids were young and we did a holiday house swap before the race.  The smooth, cone-turn-free course was obviously to the liking of 20k debutant Ben Wears who took second in 92.38 to underline his promise.  We need more like him coming through.  I was pleased with my 2.02.20 but remind readers of the 1985 Manx 30k where a certain Chris Maddocks destroyed Ian McCombie with 86.10 for the last 20k to finish with 2.11.09.  Happy days!  Thanks to all those who made last weekends races possible. 


Walk Tall,    Edbanger.

EMAILS OLLY FLYNN

Dear Dave,


Through your columns may I make an observation regarding the rankings published in last month’s edition.


When looking at the 50Km rankings I was surprised that John Warhurst never made the rankings, whilst his Olympic performance in Munich was less than he may well have merited his performance in the Lugano Cup in Rouen in 1975 against the very best in the world is the best that any UK athlete has achieved since the great era of the 60s and I feel should have earned him a place, coupled with his Commonwealth Games performance?


Albiet the Mexicans were not at the Lugano cup they had yet to confirm the consistency and status that they later were to attain in our sport.


Sincerely,  Oliver T.

EMAILS DON COX

Good morning OLD mate, ebay pays for our holidays and it’s a hobby.  I just sold the school gym, hope to race but keep getting set backs, the photo’s are great, the 60s and 70s still seem like yesterday, see you soon, Don.

EMAILS JEANETTE STREET (Nee GOWER)


Thank you for the last Essex Walker magazine, it is good to hear about all the people I knew so well when I was following my brother, Steve Gower, around the walking circuit.


I was really pleased to read the article about Roger Mills and Brian Armstrong reaching 60 years.  As Stephen was often walking with them of course his name appeared frequently in the article together with a photo, which I recognized.


It is good to know that there is a section of the sporting world that will always have Stephen’s name contained within it and hopefully, that way he will never be completely forgotten.


Best Wishes,   Jeanette Street.
p.s. Best wishes to Roger and Brian on reaching 60, Mike achieved this in February. 1948 must have been a good year.

EMAILS DAVE HOBEN

Dave.

Kevin, Cath, Sue & myself were at Sevenoaks Circular 30 yesterday and walked, or slurped through heavy mud, truly awful weather.  I went round with the Centurions captain.  Meant to say before, another reason for visiting Canvey on the race day, as if one were needed, is that the transport museum on the island is open for start of summer season, this is a link if you want to paste in EW for readers benefit.  www.castlepointtransportmuseum.co.uk
BW,  Dave
FIXTURES

Sat Apr 5


Woodford Green AC Centenary Book Launch



Ashtons Track

Sun Apr 6


RWA National 20K Championship





Earls Colne


1 pm

Sat Apr 12


Promote Walking  3,000 metres (Enfield League)



Q.E. Stadium


2 pm









+ Undercard

Sun Apr 13

Flora London Marathon







Greenwich Park


9 am

Mon Apr 14

Closing date for Nicola 5 Miles entries!

Tue Apr 15

Veterans 5 Miles








Battersea Park


7 pm

Sat Apr 19


Jeff Ford Open Walks








Don Valley

Sun Apr 20

Nicola 5 Miles









Canvey Island


10.15 am

Sat Apr 26


LICC 3,000 metres








Copthall Stadium

1 pm

Sun Apr 27

RWA 50K Championship (+Essex)





Stockton-on-Tees

11 am

Wed Apr 30

Veterans 10,000 Metres Championship




Battersea Park


6.30 pm

Sun May 4


RWA Younger Aged Groups Champs





Victoria Park

Mon May 5

Herts 3,000m Championship + Open Vets




Stevenage



12.30 pm

Sat May 10

Stock Exchange Reunion







Coppingham Arms

Noon

Sun May 11

Essex County AAA 3,000 Championship




Gloucester Park


2.30 pm
Mon May 12

SCVT&F League 2,000 metres






Lea Valley Stadium

7.10 pm

Sat May 17

Enfield League 5 Miles







Donkey Lane


2 pm

Mon May 26

Inter Counties Track Championship





Bedford







Bradford 50K (+short course 14 miles)





Bradford



10.30 am

Tue May 27

Veterans 5 Miles








Battersea Park


7 pm

Sat May 31

SRWA One Hour + YAG







Dartford
....................................................................................................................................................................................................................................
DAVE KATES LOOKS BACK

Hi Dave,


Just reading the March Essex Walker and I have to say it has invoked some nostalgia for me.  I notice your reference to diver Brian Phelps who at 16 years 134 days won an Olympic bronze medal in Rome 1960.  He went to the Thomas Letharby Boys School in East Ham, Newham along with myself, Brian Armstrong, Chris Peak (a Wimbledon Junior) and also runner Colin Fox.  The latter was a brilliant junior and I would not be surprised if some of his school records still stand.  I think that for one year we were all just about there at the same time but although I knew Chris Peak and Brian Phelps (he lived in the next turning to me and I delivered the family morning newspaper as well) I did not come to know both Colin and Brian Armstrong as friends until we all came together at Ilford A.C.  Brian Phelps did an incredible amount of training on the school trampoline, almost every lunch hour and also after school, working on somersault techniques etc.  I used to watch in amazement.  We were probably one of the first schools in Essex and London area to even possess a trampoline.  It was then a very new school built to a modern, probably American design with lecture theatres, workshops, an assembly hall with upper circle, it’s own football pitches and playing fields, tennis courts and a well equipped gym and basketball court. Nowadays these things would be taken for granted but at that time in East London they were a privilege. I still remember the whole school being assembled and giving Brian Phelps a standing ovation as he entered the main hall adorned with his bronze medal.  Incidentally his younger brother John was a brilliant sprinter who used to clean up for us on the bets in our street races and could usually beat unwitting kids 4 or 5 years older than him.  We made a pile one summer, I have a confession for ‘flapper’ (I bet you have not been called that in a while), I played kiss chase with your little sister in junior school.


I first met Roger Mills when we were both 18 year olds working as Import Clerks for Keeling and White in the London Fruit Exchange.  I was still playing football in those days and it was several years later that Roger got me into athletics and eventually race walking.  There was hardly a week that went by without Roger, rising from the opened Athletics Weekly (at the race walking column of Colin Young) swearing that he would beat Brian Armstrong (and just about everyone else as well) if it killed him.  The other time that Roger would rise in the office and very, very rapidly whilst screaming, was with his frequent bouts of cramp, from Colin Young’s training.  It always brought a look of disdain from our supervisor Mr. Hunt – hey remember him Roger? ---“my name’s Hunt not -----69! (yes folks you get the drift).  Hey Roger do you remember -----Veronica, Wow!!! Veronica, what a high class teasing little piece of !!!!!  Oh Veronica, she was poison man, she nearly got me the sack TWICE !   Oh and on that score Roger I have got to tell you now after all these years you marked me and I mean like a real deep when you beat me to that blonde in the banking office across the street.  My confidence went for a while there.  Way too intense – I think that’s enough nostalgia for one day – my wife could read this.


Regards,  Dave.
A REPORT FROM THE FRONT LINE


Ilford walkers travelled to Leamington Spa on Sunday for the Molly Barnett Open 10kms Road Walk which also incorporated the Inter Counties Championship, enjoying success with second team place in both events.  On a 13 lap course set inside Leamington’s Victoria Park, and in windy conditions, Steve Uttley led home the Ilford team finishing 11th in a time of 54 minutes 41.  Steve dropped a couple of places in the second half but is slowly improving following a lay off at the end of last year due to illness and injury.  Dave Sharpe in 14th place with 58-02 and Laurence Dordoy in 21st (61-30) completed the Ilford scoring trio who took second place in the team competition behind Steyning AC, a good result considering that Ilford’s star competitor, National Champion Scott Davis, was unavailable.  Laurence’s performance was particularly noteworthy as he has only recently been able to return to training and competition following a broken wrist sustained in a motorcycle accident.


Steve Uttley also scored in the silver medal winning Essex team, which failed by only one point to beat Warwickshire for the Inter-Counties Championship.  Also scoring for the Essex team was Ilford’s second claim member Steve Crane, who finished an excellent 6th overall in a personal best time of 52-02, and Castle Point AC’s Phil Barnard.


Steve Uttley.
IS RACE WALKING’S FUTURE IN THE PAST

Some thoughts by Ron Wallwork

These thoughts, observations and comments are drawn from various entries and musings I’ve made in my journal since attending the European Cup for race walking staged at Leamington Spa last year.

Times change and there are many contributing factors to the fall in the number of active race walkers, a trend that is repeated in other disciplines, However, I believe that the consequences of repeated changes to the international rule and their adoption for domestic application, has been the major one. It has produced  a damaging split within race walking and importantly, the loss of credibility not only within the athletics family, but in the eyes of the public also.

21st May 07
Monday.  Spent the week end at Leamington Spa in support of the ninth edition of the European Cup for Walking. The competition attracted entries from 29 nations. The level of athleticism and fitness was tremendously high, the competition razor-sharp, but the mode of progression I could only sum up by exchanging the word life in the famous Startrek quote: “It’s walking Jim, but not as we know it”! 

The week end was significant for me, because I finally got to understand the reason or argument, put forward to justify the race walking definition in use today: that there is a discernable difference in style and technique between a runner and race walker operating at the same speed, therefore contact, which is so difficult to judge, isn’t really relevant. Cynically, one could add that so long as you don’t look as if you are running, you must be walking, but as a result of my Leamington experience, I will in future be categorising race walking prior to 1975 as traditional or real race walking which is a sport and thereafter as modern race walking which is an event. 

Category “A” or Modern race walking has evolved as an event because numerous changes to the international rules over the years have placed the emphasis on knee locking and straight leg requirements, thus diminishing the importance of contact, to the point where walkers are now disqualified for technical faults. The problem and dilemma faced by the traditionalists, is in accepting that a competitor who is obviously maintaining contact gets disqualified for a technical fault (not totally conforming to the straight leg part of the rule), whilst others who are, are blatantly not! It precludes the vast majority who enjoy race walking as way of keeping fit and whose aims concern realising their personal potential, which will never be good enough to attain anything near international status. 

Category “B” or Traditional race walking was and remains primarily a sport which recognises contact, so long acknowledged as the defining difference between walking and running. It offers exercise, camaraderie and the opportunity to test ones self in competition. In the past this sport attracted sufficient numbers to create a substantial base from which talent could and did emerge. The very best went on to become internationals and some to the peak of athletic achievement, Olympic medals.

The “B” category event does not to my knowledge, exist in any other race walking country (I understand that this may be changing) and it is to their credit that the Race Walking Association accepted the need for it, statistics since clearly showing that fields for such races are consistently larger than “A” events. The argument that these fields are made up largely of veteran walkers is true. However, they are not entirely so and they provide the opportunity for newcomers to try the sport, without being bamboozled by complicated technical requirements that often acts as a deterrent. Individuals with aspirations to reach the highest levels of achievement will in due course embrace those requirements with zeal. Sadly, the “A” requirements will still preclude some dedicated athletes who because of some physical quirk are unable to conform to them, from reaching the higher echelons of race walking.

If the “A” requirements are about combating cheating or gaining unfair advantage the question posed is, does it?   

There is no doubt that the advent of full time athletes, warm weather training, better medical and nutritional advice,  has produced increased levels of fitness and performance and therefore the ability to maintain speeds that former “greats” of the past could only maintain for short distances. For example the epic Vickers, Matthews duel in the 1960 AAA’s two miles championship at London’s White City Stadium, where both broke Larner’s long standing British record clocking 13.04 and 13.09 respectively, was described as “the finest sprint walking ever seen”. This was at a time when British judging was acknowledged as the strictest in the world, so if the rules that existed then were adequate for judging fast walking, what has changed? Those rules were: Walking is a progression so made by steps that unbroken contact with the ground is maintained, ie the front foot must make contact with the ground before the rear foot leaves it. Any walker whose mode of progression is not to the entire satisfaction of a judge may be disqualified. 
The rule was simple. Doubt was given to the walker and anyone taking unfair advantage through “creeping” as it was called then, was dealt with under the second sentence. Then as now the standard of judging was of paramount importance. The only real flaw in the old rule was the “one shout and your out” application, which over the history of race walking caused tit for tat decisions in both domestic and international events which created controversy and in some instances brought the event into dis-repute. The IAAF were on the right tack by bringing in the sensible and much needed disqualification rule requiring action by more than one judge, although in my view, not necessarily three.

There can be no doubt where I stand on this issue, but I hope that my effort in producing this document will contribute towards a productive debate, a positive outcome and a drive home not bemoaning the waste of a day at yet another “talking shop”.

Ron Wallwork
AN INVITATION FROM SUE CLEMENTS

Those of you who are considering walking the Moulton 5 in June may consider making the trip the day before and making a detour to watch The May Bumps in Cambridge the Friday evening.  See,, http://www.cucbc.org/mays for the details.

APPRECIATION FROM BRIAN ADAMS


Thanks to all those who came along to Pete’s funeral, which was a lovely celebration of who he was.  Some people have been asking about where donations go...Donations to the Hospice Loros, via the funeral directors, ‘Loros’ c/o G.E. Gamble & Sons, 57, High St, Syston.  LE7 1GO


Walk with Jesus, Brian
THANKS PAT

March’s Enfield League 5 Miles race is sponsored annually by former Enfield & Harringey AC Irish International walker and ex-busman PAT FUREY, who now resides in Lincolnshire and, once-a-year, returns to his former Club to open his wallet and provide all manner of expensive prizes to sponsor a race which bears his name.  In an age when we get used to un-engraved plain medals, Pat had got each one engraved – engraving does not come cheap.  And...a bonus for those who went into the upstairs cafe for the presentation, there was a medal for all those finishers who were there to have it presented to them!  Our profound thanks go to Pat – a true benefactor!  Thanks as always to the race officials, helpers and supporters.  Giving support was fellow ex-busman EDDIE TROTTER who had just been discharged after a period as an in-patient at Romford’s new Queen’s Hospital.
HONORARY EDITOR STEPS DOWN

Readers of THE EASTERN VET will be sad to learn that long-serving Honorary  Editor TONY CHALLIS is preparing to send out his final edition.  Eastern Veterans Athletic Club Chairman PETER CHAPLIN stated, “There have been 3 Editors while I have been on the Committee, and I can say that Tony has been the best one of all.  There were others prior to those 3, but such was their impact I cannot remember who they were.  Tony’s first edition was No. 53 for June 1995.  This set the tone for the next 25 editions.  It contained many innovations, an Editorial, Chairman’s Chatter, In conversation with...Sports injury advice, a quiz, Profile of...., a good selection of photographs, results and forthcoming events.  It dropped the formal ‘Secretary’s report’ and became much more friendly, while still giving information that members required.  The magazine now out is his 51st, all have been of a very high standard – Considered a few years ago to be the 3rd best in the Country – by a panel at RUNNING FITNESS.  No mean achievement.  Well done Tony, and thank you”.

Tony himself stated, “I have decided to end my term as Editor of The Eastern Vet and, with luck, the June mag will have a new member in post.  I feel that the contents of late have seemed a little ‘tired’ and lacking in interest.  I have been the Editor since June 1995 and I am sure that a new, younger person can refresh the contents.  I say ‘person’ as maybe a Lady would be able to bring more of a feminine angle.  Maybe someone with a Track & Field background would be able to put new life into that side of the Club, which seems to be on the wane at the moment.  Over the past years comment has been made that I include a good number of articles on race walking.  As a one time inferior walker myself I am still drawn to that form of ‘progression’.  I have included a couple of walking items in this edition, maybe the next Editor will have his/her favourite event and can plus that”.

Adds Hon. Ed, of Essex Walker.
Many of our readers are members of EVAC and they will know what a good read The Eastern Vet always is – and still very much is!   Essex Walker had ‘lifted’ quite a few items from it’s pages (always acknowledging the source of course – no plagiarism here!)  Think of all those who have given in-depth interviews to Tony.  Tony is modest about his achievements as a walker.  In the 60s/70s Hon. Ed was in the same Royal Air Force team as Tony and he was a top man, as indeed is anybody who can better 80 minutes for 10 Miles in a National 10.  We hope that Tony will continue to come along to our races as we do see him at Enfield from time-to-time, and he’s almost always at the Moulton 5 Miles (where he appears with a camera and kindly gives out buckshee photographs to one-and-all).  On behalf of all readers, a big “Thank You” to Tony Challis.  But is it really the very end of his journalism?  EVAC have a bit of history of people not coming forward and many an Officer has continued on for longer than they expected, while arms get twisted in search of ‘Army style volunteers’.   D.A.

ESSEX COUNTY AAA 20K CHAMPIONSHIP

This is to be held on Saturday 28th June in conjunction with the RWA Southern Area 20K Championship at the Ford Sports & Social Club, Gardners Close, Basildon, Essex.   2.15 pm.  Please note that we will need to find officials/helpers so we hope to see those not walking also present in various capacities.

THE OLDEST ROAD IN BRITAIN

That’s the Icknield Way Path which runs from Ivinghoe Beacon in Buckinghamshire to Knettishall Heath in Norfolk.  And seasoned long distance footpath exponents PETER RYAN and DENIS SHEPPARD (remember him?) are treading every inch of it.  The path passes through Suffolk and while in that County our 2 intrepid endurance men popped-in at RON & JOAN WALLWORK’S Moulton home for a cuppa and a chance to rest their weary legs, before setting out refreshed and recharged.

BOB DOBSON REVIEWS MEL WATMAN’S ALL-TIME LIST

This week’s AW includes Women’s Walks (1.5 miles – 20 kms)

1. Marion Fawkes, 2. Carol Tyson, 3. Lisa Kehler, 4. Vicky Lupton, 5. Betty Sworowsky, 6. Irene Bateman, 6. Judy Farr, 8. Betty Jenkins, 9. Ginny Birch, 10 Julie Drake.

Jo Jackson hasn’t been around long enough to score enough points on the Watman scale.

As well as Mike Hinton’s points about Roger Mills omission from the Men’s 20 kms list, we should also not forget the great Phil Embleton.

Whatever scoring measure one uses to assess the lists it will always throw up a few anomalies and give rise to debate.  But it’s good to see that Mel Watman included our events.

Bob
THE NAME GAME

Our last issue mentioned an appearance by the late COLIN WILLIAMS of Ilford AC in the 1961 Lugano Cup competition.  Eagle-eyed reader PAUL NIHILL points out that it was the other WILLIAMS – Belgrave’s GEORGE – who raced to 3rd place on that occasion.  George won National team gold medals for his Club over 10 Miles at Sheffield (1959) and Hendon (1960).  The 1-2-3 in both those races was Olympian KEN MATTHEWS, STAN VICKERS and ERIC HALL.   In fact Eric was a placed man in 5 successive National 10s from 1957-to-61 (inclusive).  A year later, in 1962, Ilford’s COLIN came 3rd behind KEN MATTHEWS and the recently departed BOB CLARK.  The 1962 race was staged at New Southgate where local Club HIGHGATE HARRIERS won the team stakes, led home by Welsh International MIKE SHANNON in 9th position.  It was in 1966 – as a Flight Lieutenant in the RAF Education Branch at Hereford, that Mike introduced Hon. Ed. to the delights of pedestrianism on a grass track.  Mike used to lend all his prospective converts that wonderful pocket coaching book penned by the late HAROLD WHITLOCK.  That book advocated putting one’s feet on the white line in the middle of the road to improve technique.  Obviously sound advice in yesteryear – but try that in 2008 and you’ll soon be listed among ‘the stiffs’.  Being an RAF Officer meant that Mike always got his book back from its borrowers!

Back to George, who also helped the Bels to team golds in the 1960 National 20 Miles at Gomersal, where he closed them in (11th spot) behind fellow scorers STAN VICKERS (1st in 2.41.41), ERIC HALL (4th) and RAY HALL (6th).  These 4, along with Messrs. H. McGreechan, G. Beecham, J. Morris and G. Checkley won the Nijmegan Trophy, getting them all home by position 31.  The HAMMOND CUP went to the best area in this Championship and it was won by the SOUTH – as it had been in every contested year since its inception in 1934 at Sheffield.  George kept fit – indeed in 1983 he won the National Postmen’s 6 Miles-in-Uniform race (racing in full uniform + carrying a mail sack) in 53.53.  For your interest, in the same race London Vidarian BILL MUNTZER won the LONDON honours in 54.49.  George raced for Bournmouth and Bill for Mount Pleasant.  In 1985 he organised one of the most heavily sponsored races ever held in the UK – the ‘Datapost Dash’ over 20K around the well-heeled parts of Bournmouth.  CHRIS MADDOCKS was almost 3 minutes clear of the rest, clocking 87.37, with ROGER MILLS and JIMMY BALL making up the frame.  112 finished the Senior Men’s race.  Hon. Ed. got a ‘spot prize’ – a cafetiere, which still gives good service to this day.  George turns up from time-to-time and was a guest at the 2005 Leamington Spa Grand Prix Dinner in the Town Hall.  He now resides on a boat along the South coast.
Newmarket Rotary Community Walks
 
 
Get Active, Stay Healthy
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      A warm invitation is extended to
Amblers, Ramblers, Health, Power or Race Walkers
   to take part in the 

Moulton [image: image2.png]


Five Mile 

Walk to Fitness

Saturday 14th June 2008
2.15pm from Moulton Village Hall
________________________________________________
Route: Out to Dalham Windmill and back (with some great views). 

Course: Road surface and undulating
Memento’s to all finishers 

Special Badges for any walker completing the course under an hour for the first time
Entries  £4.00 – on the day £5.00
ADVERT

Details:  Date, Sunday 19th October, start 50km 11h00.

Dutch and Danish National Championship 10km women.

Place: Bijsterveldenlaan, Tilberg, Netherlands

Also 1/2/5/20 km

Entries and details:  Hans van der Knaap, Schieweg 232c, 3038 BP Rotterdam, tel: 0031-612088621, Hansvanderknaap@cs.com
THE VEST OF BRITISH

Generous meeting sponsor PAT FUREY was presented with a special edition ENFIELD LEAGUER T-Shirt at March’s race.  Perhaps he’ll wear it on his training spins?

ESSEX WALKERS ABROAD

In the Grand Premeo di Lugano 2008 (Rangliste) 20K in March DANIEL KING came 3rd in top-class company.  He clocked 1.26.14 (passing 10K in 42.52).  Victor was DANIELE PARIS of Italy in 1.24.32.  Twin brother DOMINIC accounted for 13K of the event.  In the 10K CHELSEA O’RAWE-HOBBS, who was listed on the official result sheet as ‘Chelsea O’Rave’, came a truly excellent 3rd in 56.20.  Victoress was ANNA ELONORA GIORGI of Italy in 51.35.  It’s nice to see that Essex athletes are making names for themselves on the continental circuit.

CAUGHT WITH HIS PANTS DOWN

Which well-known Essex walker, a Centurion and a noted Travel Agent, was spotted wandering around Milan Airport after the Lugano Meet – with his underpants dangling around his ankles?  And which well-known Essex walker bade farewell to his mobile phone as he left it on the same minibus which took him to that same airport?  Answers on a postcard please.

NOT IN DUBLIN’S FAIR CITY

The Dublin Grand Prix, which also attracts Essex entries, will not be held in 2008.  A bit less business for Ryanair!

WAY BACK IN 1965

In those days the AAA’s sprint Championship was held over 2 Miles on cinders at the now demolished White City Stadium.  The 1-2-3 was PAUL NIHILL (SWC) 13.20, MALCOLM TOLLEY (then of Sheffield United) 13.50 and RON WALLWORK (Lancashire) 13.54.6.   Paul and Ron are still active on the 2008 scene, and one wonders where Malcolm now is?  In 1965 Rotherham’s ALAN SIMPSON won the mile, but failed to break 4 minutes.  He clocked 4.01.9 followed by Essex man ANDY GREEN of Halstead Olympiads in 4.02.6 and WALTER WILKINSON (Longwood) in 4.02.9. Essex had 2 winners in 65.   Ilford’s PAT MORRISON won the 220 yards in 21.8 and FRED ALSOP of Hornchurch Harriers won the Hop, Step and Jump covering 52ft 1¼ inches.  Isn’t it wonderful to see it recorded in a measuring system that we can all understand?  When JONATHAN EDWARDS sets a world record in 18.29 most of us have to scratch our heads while we fathom out what’s been achieved.  And...in 1965 the AAA’s Championship contained TUG-OF-WAR finals in various weight divisions.  In the catch-weight final WOOD TREATMENT (holders) beat REEDHAM VIKINGS by 2 pulls-to-nil.  In the 100 stones class, RUSSELL GREEN beat SANDHURST by 2 pulls-to-nil.   Times change!

18/21 JUNE
Folks that’s the date of the World’s longest walking race, the Paris-Colmar.  Can you spare a few days?  If so, please read hardy entrant KEVIN MARSHALL’s request on the front page of this edition.

MORE YARNS FROM BILL SUTHERLAND

Former international Bill is a committed follower of Rugby Premiership Club London Irish, and on Easter Saturday he saw them lose narrowly at Bath.  As he shuffled out of the ground with the departing crowd an attractive woman in her late 30s asked for his autograph.  Bill obliged but afterwards stated, “The woman was drunk”.

A week before Easter Bill travelled for a few days in Palma.  On both outward and inward journeys as travellers shuffled through passport control for that cursory glance of their passports, Bill was singled out for a full and detailed check.  This is the same Bill who was stopped on Westminster Bridge 2 years ago for a full personal check under our Terrorism Laws!
BACK UP HIS LADDER
Not long ago we reported that Leigh-on-Sea based Centurion OLLY BROWNE had fallen off his ladder and broken some ribs.  Prittlewell-based Centurion RAY PLATT has done likewise, falling 12 ft in wet and slippery conditions while on his window cleaning round.  Sadly Ray came off much worse.  Despite rolling himself into a ball during the drop, in order to protect his head, he still sustained serious injuries and was admitted to Southend General with 6 broken ribs and a punctured lung.  He spent 5 days as an in-patient, the first two being in intensive care.  After a spell off work he’s now back on his round – and also talking about entering yet another 100 Miles walking race.  Ray is better known as a Marathon runner with Southend-on-Sea AC.  He is not the first race walker to be told by a Doctor, “Your high level of fitness has helped you recover from your injuries”.  Ray joined the Centurions at the 1995 SWC 100 Miles at Battersea Park when he clocked 23.33.41 claiming No. 939.  Others qualifying that day included KATHY CRILLEY (933), PAM FICKEN (934), DAVE KATES (936), HANS van der KNAPP (938) MAUREEN COX (940) and the now emigrated KEN CARDOZO (941).  We are pleased to report positively on Ray’s recovery and wish him well.
ANOTHER OAP

Walking’s ever-aging average age and profile went up a notch on the day after Easter Monday when ‘character’ MICK BARNBROOK started drawing his Old Aged Pension.  Despite attaining 65 years of age Mick is a most lively and active person.  Indeed when he suffered a serious health setback a few years ago, a Hospital doctor stated that his high level of fitness had got him through a difficult time (following Mick’s retirement after less than a mile of the Church-to-Church Walk)  Mick had talked of retiring from walking upon reaching OAP status, but the good news is that he’s going to press on with all his usual enthusiasm.
CONDOLENCE EXPRESSED

We are sorry to hear that KEVIN MARSHALL’s father passed-on towards the end of March after illness.   We express our condolences to Kevin and his other relations.

GETTING BETTER

We were sorry to hear that KATHY, wife of 1979 Essex 50 Kilometres Walking Champion VIC COLLINS (then of Woodford Green AC & the City of London Police) was taken ill on Christmas Day, of all days!  Sadly Kathy’s health declined over the next fortnight, medical opinion was sought and a spell in Romford’s Queen’s Hospital was required.  Kathy was treated for a kidney infection and other ailments.  We’re pleased to report that the good lady is now at home and looking forward to the rest of 2008 with optimism.  Vic runs for Havering Joggers while talented sons NEILL and TONY continue to be at or near the front of their races.

GOOD SEND OFF

The funeral of the Late KEN EASLEA was well attended with the walking world well represented.

DON’T FORGET


Get your entries in for the Essex 3,000 metres Championship, so as we can grace the track with a big turnout!











